
ALBERT LEA PORT AUTHORITY
MINUTES
Wednesday, June 7, 2017 - 7:30 a.m.
Regular Meeting
Albert Lea Business Development Center

	CALL TO ORDER & NOTATION OF ROLL 
The Regular Meeting of the Albert Lea Port Authority was called to order on Wednesday, June 7, 2017 at 7:30 a.m. by President Heinemann. Roll was noted by the Board Secretary.

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT: Vern Rasmussen, Jr., Mike Moore, Ginny Larson, Mark Heinemann, Sarah Hensley, and Rich Murray

COMMISSIONERS ABSENT: Nate Jansen

EX-OFFICIO MEMBERS PRESENT: Chad Adams, City of Albert Lea representative; Randy Kehr, business community representative

EX-OFFICIO MEMBERS ABSENT: Mike Lee, Freeborn County representative 

STAFF MEMBERS PRESENT: Ryan Nolander, Executive Director; Noelle Hagen, Small Business & Marketing Manager; Jillayne Raetz, Board Secretary

STAFF MEMBERS ABSENT: None

GUESTS: Brian Skogheim – FMCS; Ellen Kehr – Blue Zones Organization Lead; Joe Kucharski – Retail Strategies (8:15am)

APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM MAY 3, 2017 MEETING 
The minutes from the May 3, 2017 meeting were reviewed. Commissioner Rasmussen made a motion to approve the minutes as presented, seconded by Commissioner Hensley. President Heinemann asked for any discussion and hearing none, the motion carried 5 in favor; 0 opposed.  

(Commissioner Murray entered at 7:35 am)

	RESOLUTION PA-17-15 AUTHORIZING PAYMENT OF CLAIMS
The claims were presented for review. Commissioner Moore made a motion to accept the claims as presented in the amount of $77,817.64, seconded by Commissioner Larson. Executive Director Nolander pointed out that most of the expenses this month were due to the ZRB project and closing, and the annual audit. President Heinemann asked for any discussion and hearing none, the motion carried 6 in favor; 0 opposed.

RESOLUTION PA-17-16 CONSOLIDATING THE GENERAL AND REAL ESATE/BUSINESS FUNDS INTO ONE FUND 
Executive Director Nolander presented the history of the Port Authority and that when it was created it’s accounting was structured similar to city government in that it had a general fund and a business fund. In reviewing this setup with our auditors, accounting firm, and the city attorney we see no need for there to be two separate funds that require transfers between the two throughout the year. Included in the agenda packet is the resolution explaining the situation and the process to consolidate the two funds into one fund. The reason for making this change effective the middle of the year on June 30th is to avoid any issues that may occur if this took place at year end and it will allow staff to prepare the 2018 consolidated budget based off these 6 month numbers. Commissioner Rasmussen made a motion to approve as presented, seconded by Commissioner Moore. President Heinemann asked for any discussion and hearing none, the motion carried 6 in favor; 0 opposed.

MOVE JULY 5, 2017 MEETING TO JULY 12, 2017 
This was discussed at the May meeting and staff decided that it would be best to move the July 5th meeting to July 12th. Commissioner Hensley made a motion to approve as presented, seconded by Commissioner Murray. President Heinemann asked for any discussion and hearing none, the motion carried 6 in favor; 0 opposed.

	EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
· ZRB building Project Update
· The proposed start date for construction is June 12 and the current completion date is the middle of November. The ground breaking was held on May 23rd with media coverage from KIMT, KAAL and KTTC. The Tribune did not attend the ground breaking, but ran the original story announcing the project and partnership.
· Project T-Wave Update
· We received an email update from DEED that the company is still doing their due diligence. DEED has been concerned that the company is maybe looking at another state. 
· Universal Tire Building
· CBRE, the company that represents the building, has a corrugated product manufacturer potentially interested in the building. The company has concerns about the available labor in the Albert Lea area, so we forwarded their concerns to our DEED regional labor market analyst and we forwarded his response to CBRE.
· Bank Building Update
· The local group interested in locating a hotel in the building continues to do their due diligence.
· Workforce Initiatives Update
· Continue to move forward with the program focused on internship opportunities for college students. The information page for this program is housed on our website. We continue to promote it through our data base, the Chamber’s data base, and contacts through the City. Currently there are relationships with Waldorf, NIACC, Riverland, U of M Rochester, and MN State Mankato. Still early on and would like to grow the internship data base, there are 15-16 companies on there right now. On the middle school and high school side, the Education Foundation is looking for ongoing funding for Jean Eaton’s position.
· Leadership Class
· May was economic development day and was led by Executive Director Nolander and Randy Kehr. Started the day at the ALBDC hearing the history of ALEDA and toured Select Foods, MCB, Lou-Rich, and MN Freezer Warehouse. The class had lunch at Crescendo’s and heard Bob’s entrepreneurial story.
· Streater
· They called off the 70 layoffs that were scheduled for June 30th and have been adding employees. The other 2 product lines have been busy. 
· Today is the 30th anniversary meeting of the Port Authority.
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	EX-OFFICIO UPDATE
Freeborn County – Mike Lee, Freeborn County Representative
· Not Present
· Interim County Administrator Kelly Callahan provided Executive Director Nolander an update via email:
· We are in the process of advertising the County Administrator’s position. Applications will close June 30th.
· The Invenergy wind project is still moving forward; although the time line has been extended. We believe they still intend to submit an application to PUC this month.
· Representatives from Freeborn and Waseca Counties are meeting with Canadian Pacific officials to discuss the possible abandonment of CP track in the two counties. The purpose is to determine if CP is open to abandoning their line south of Hartland through Waseca County. That would allow a possible hook up with the Sakata Trail, which starts west of Faribault, with an extension from Waseca to Albert Lea. The idea going forward would be a connection to the Blazing Star Trail and points east to Lanesboro. So, we would be possibly looking at a continuous trail from Faribault all the way south and east to Lanesboro.

City of Albert Lea – Chad Adams, City of Albert Lea Representative
· The County has not yet approved the housing abatement program that the City and School District have approved. 
· The regional housing summit in Rochester went well. Follow up with local housing summit later this year with local developers, contractors, realtors, etc. The updated housing study will be completed in a couple months.
· SE MN Together is undergoing a reorganization.
· The Revolving Loan Fund policy changes and potential RLF loans to Intellicents will be on the agenda for Monday’s city council meeting.
· City Manager Adams provided a legislative update. 
· Population projections are showing an increase of approximately 150 people in Albert Lea’s and we continue to grow our tax base.

Chamber of Commerce – Randy Kehr, Business Community Representative
· State wide property tax exemption was adopted by the legislature. 
· 3:00pm today at Riverland Senator Klobuchar’s staff will be in town for their regional workforce tour. 
· Leadership graduation is June 20th. Thanks to Ryan and Noelle for their time in May.
· Fireworks fund raiser was held last Friday.
· Preparing for the 3rd of July parade. 

RETAIL STRATEGIES PRESENTATION- Joe Kucharski, Business Development
Joe has been with Retail Strategies since October of 2015 and has over 25 years of retail real estate experience with companies like Food Lion, Supervalu, Office Depot, Costco, and Shopko. Joe discussed Retail Strategies history, retail’s impact, strategies for attracting retail, and the services and process for what Retail Strategies can provide. If a community partners with Retail Strategies they look for a 3 year commitment, but you can cancel annually. Executive Director Nolander mentioned that due to the investment, providing this service to the community would need to be a partnership between multiple agencies and private companies. Board discussion followed. After spending time answering questions Joe concluded by thanking the board for allowing him the time and to reach out through ALEDA staff should they have any more questions. 

	COMMISSIONER/OTHER ITEMS - 
· Albert Lea Lakers - Opening night is now this Friday. There are 10 games in June and 10 games in July. This team is adding 20 to 25 young adults to our community and provides entertainment to our community. 
· Retail Discussion – If we can get the partners then it might be possible to move forward with a company like Retail Strategies. Some of the partners would be on board and some might be concerned that adding new retail might drive them out of business. The next step should be to get a leakage report from Joe to show the partners the potential and work on setting up a partner meeting. If there is potential for moving forward we need to get this on everybody’s budget for 2018. We can get creative if we have buy in. 
    
	ADJOURNMENT
Commissioner Larson made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Rasmussen. The motion carried 6 in favor, 0 opposed. The meeting adjourned at 9:10 a.m.  	

Filed and attested June 7, 2017.
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President					Board Secretary
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